Wireless Number Portability Operations

Status Report to NANC

November 12, 2002

James Grasser, Co-Chair

Report Items
· The Wireless Number Portability Operations team met in November 2002 on Monday the 11th and Tuesday the 12th.  

· Introductions were given and the agenda reviewed.

· Meeting minutes from September were approved; meeting minutes from
October were reviewed; minor changes were suggested; final minutes will be reviewed in December.

· New business:

1. With the advent of number pooling and number portability, Telemarketers will no longer be able to identify wireline numbers based on NPA-NXX.  Contributions regarding this issue were discussed.  Wireless service providers expressed concern that their customers would begin receiving telemarketing calls with the advent of pooling and the problem would likely increase with porting.  In a pooling or porting environment there will be a potential impact from telemarketers after November 24th, 2002 on the wireless customer.  As required by current law, it remains the responsibility of the telemarketing industry to ensure that wireless customers are not adversely impacted, reference Rules and Regulations Implementing the Telephone Consumer Protection Act of 1991, CG Docket No. 02-278 and CC Docket No. 92-90. 

2. The matrix containing wireless specific parameters was updated.  The hours for the Long Business Days were discussed.  There were changes to the effective dates for the test beds and production system.  A request to implement these changes was sent to the NAPM LLC. 

3. A proposed update to the Guidelines for Type 1 Number Migration was discussed.  This update involved the provision of SS7 functionality on Type 1 trunks.   The update was approved with some wording modification.

4. An issue regarding extended permissive dialing periods for NPA splits was discussed.  Currently, there are instances when wireless service providers request extended permissive dialing periods for NPA splits due to the need to reprogram customer’s handsets.  It was agreed that, due to the fact that wireless and wireline service providers will be sharing codes in the pooling/porting environment, the end date for permissive dialing for area code splits must be the same date for both wireless and wireline service providers.

5. Several contributions regarding the JIP (Jurisdiction Information Parameter) were discussed.  None of the contributions clearly identified that JIP was required for wireless service providers.  There was an offer by a participant to forward such documentation for distribution to the committee.  This will be reviewed next month.

6. Concern was expressed that there may be large numbers of pooled blocks activated over the next month or two due to the fact that, in some areas, wireless service providers have not been able to obtain new codes in order to maintain a six month inventory of numbers.  Combined with this is the fact that the November/December timeframe is typically when wireless service providers activate up to 30% of their new customers for the year and demand for numbers is higher than any other time of the year.  Information provided by the Pool Administrator indicated that a revised Pool Assessment Report would be published and distributed in the near future. 

· NeuStar presented their report:  there is no new entrant testing occurring at this time; work is under way on Release 3.2;  there are a total of 35 wireless service providers who have completed NDAs, applications, and inter-connection plans as of the end of October;  a total of 7 wireless service providers/service bureaus have completed new entrant testing. 

For the calendar month of October, NeuStar reported that there were 154,826 wireless intra-service provider ports completed.  WNPO requested NeuStar to provide a similar report for November wireless intra-service provider ports since it is recognized that not all work was completed by October 31.

· A report was presented by the NENA representative.

1.  NENA will form technical working group to identify technical issues related to call blocking problems and how to resolve those issues.

2. A study group under ESIF is working an issue to determine what is to be delivered to the PSAP as a call-back number from an uninitialized phone.

3. Lessons learned and problems identified during inter-carrier testing were discussed.  Resolutions for all problems relating to inter-carrier testing of calls to emergency services have been identified – there are no unresolved problems at this time. 

· The WTSC provided a read-out of testing progress:  there are no updates to the test schedule;  by 11/24/02, inter-carrier testing will have completed in eight MSAs; seven wireless service providers and three wireline service providers will have participated in inter-carrier testing in at least one of those MSAs.

· Implementation Guideline and Narrative were both updated and are attached.

Next meeting is in Las Vegas, NV on December 9th and 10th.
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